HARBOROUGH DISTRICT COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF COUNCIL

held in the Council Chamber,

Council Offices, Adam and Eve Street, Market Harborough

16th July 2007
commencing at 6.30 p.m.

Present: 

Councillor Callis (Chairman)

Councillors Mrs Ackerley,  Beaty, Dr Bremner, Mrs Burrell, Charlish, Dann, Dewes, Dunton, Evans, Everett, Mrs Field, Fuchs, Galton, Hallam, Hart, Mrs A Hill, Dr S Hill, Holyoak, Liquorish, Mrs Page, Pain, Mrs Robinson, Mrs Roeber, Rook,

Mrs Simpson, B Smith, M Smith, Swatridge and Mrs Tooley
Also present:
Mrs D Chambers and Mr P Maxwell (Standards Committee Co-Chairmen)

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Graves, Hack, Johnson, King, Sidey, Spendlove-Mason and Mrs Wood
108  - TOPICAL ISSUES

a)
The Establishment of Area Committees
Councillor Mrs Roeber advised Council that she intended to submit a Motion suggesting the establishment of area committees, comprised of the elected District Councillors for each area, which would have delegated authority to allocate District Council grants and Section 106 funding.  Local Members currently had little or no input in to such decisions and it was hoped that this proposal would rectify the situation.
b)
May 2007 Elections 

Councillor Dunton drew Members’ attention to the following incidents during the May 2007 elections:-

i) there had been incidences of postal voters not receiving return envelopes for postal votes and so not knowing how to return their papers;

ii) at the count, some ballot papers had fallen on the floor and candidates had tried to help by retrieving them, but this situation had been dealt with satisfactorily by officers; and

iii) some candidates had been upset at the count when two ballot boxes appeared to be missing.
During discussion on this, it was noted that some postal votes had only been delivered to voters a few days before the election, making it difficult to return the papers on time.  It also was suggested that some electoral registers had not been up to date and that at least one polling station was felt to have been unsuitable, as it was a school at which the pupils were present.
c)
Decision-Making at Annual Meeting of Council 
Councillor Dunton suggested that only ceremonial matters should be considered at the Annual Meeting of Council, for example the election of the Chairman and appointment of Vice-Chairman.  It was suggested that an ordinary meeting of Council could be held shortly after the Annual Meeting to consider all other matters that would normally be dealt with at the Annual Meeting.
d)
Market Hall, Market Harborough
Councillor Dr S Hill reminded Members that an asset review of the Market Hall in Market Harborough currently was underway.  She suggested that consideration could be given to moving the market to the Market Square and using the Hall for community use.
It was noted that this would be included in the review being undertaken by the Scrutiny Panel – Resource Development.

109  -  MINUTES

It was moved by Councillor Liquorish, seconded by Councillor Mrs Simpson and

RESOLVED: that the minutes of the meeting of Council held on 23rd April 2007 be approved as a true record and signed by the Chairman.
110  -  MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL MEETING OF COUNCIL 

RESOLVED: that:-

a) the Minutes of the Annual Meeting of Council held on 16th May 2007 be received, it being noted that they will be approved at the 2008 Annual Meeting of Council in accordance with Procedure Rule 1.1(d) of Part 4(1) of the Council’s Constitution; and

b) any suggested changes to these minutes be discussed with Democratic Services officers.
111 -  DECLARATIONS OF MEMBERS’ INTERESTS

Councillor Galton declared a personal and prejudicial interest in recommendation 1 of item number 7a), “Recommendations to Council from the Executive” (Minute 34 – “Review of Boundaries of Conservation Areas”), as it was proposed that this home should be included in the Thurnby Conservation Area. Councillor Galton remained in the meeting during consideration of this item, but did not take part in the discussion or voting thereon.
112  -  CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Chairman announced that his Civic Service would be held at 10.45 am on Sunday, 9th September 2007 at Saint Dionysius Church, Market Harborough.  Invitations to this would be sent out nearer the time.
113  -  WRITTEN QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY THE PUBLIC

The following questions were submitted by members of the public, in accordance with Procedure Rule 10 of Part 4(1) of the Council’s Constitution:-

a)
Submitted by J Stephenson 

i)
Asked of the Portfolio Holder for Finance

“Given his leader has made a statement to the press re this years council tax increase, 07/08 saying “ If we ran the finances we would have delivered a 0% increase in council tax this year “ Harborough Mail. Can the Portfolio Holder confirm that now his party is running the finances, he will be delivering a 0% council tax increase in 08/09 thereby fulfilling his party’s promise to the electorate”

ii)
Asked of the Leader of the Executive

“Councillor Hart is on record as saying he will re-introduce weekly bin collection, where there is a demand. Could he tell me When, Where and How this will take place?”
b)
Submitted by C Stephenson

i)
Asked of the Leader of the Executive

“The second years LABGI award was some £800,000 plus could the Portfolio Holder advise as to the financial impact if the 70% scaling is removed for year three and if so will the growth above the floor be similar to year 2”.
c)
Submitted by M A W Stephenson

i) Asked of the Portfolio Holder for Finance

“Could the Portfolio Holder for Finances explain what strategies he is putting in place to make sure the LABGI grant for 08/09 is at least the same if not more than 07/08”
ii) Asked of the Portfolio Holder for Finance

“Could the Portfolio holder advise what will be the total costs, time and money in remaining to be a member of SPARSE during 07/08 and what does he perceive will be the return on that investment in terms of money”
d)
Submitted by C Perkins

i) Asked of the Leader of the Executive

“Given Cllr Hart as leader of his party is on record as advising “The Lib Dems voted against the advice of their own officers and legal experts” Can he tell me if the Lib Dems were the only party to does so? And if not what other parties members also voted against?”
ii) Asked of the Portfolio Holder for Finance

“Can the Portfolio Holder for Finance please set out the priorities, as he sees them, for the councils finances and how he intends and by what means he expects to meet these priorities?”
e)
Submitted by D Perkins

i) Asked of the Leader of the Executive

“In early 2003 the portfolio holder for finance discovered an imbalance in the budget of some £400,000 he spent the next 3 years telling everyone about it but doing nothing to resolve it. In 2006 the Lib Dem portfolio holder in conjunction with the finance department manage to reduce that imbalance to £220,000 for 07/08. Can the current portfolio holder confirm it is his intention to remove this imbalance for the 08/09 budgets?”
ii) Asked of the Leader of the Executive

“Both the leader Cllr Hart and the majority of the conservative councillors are on record as saying they would not sell off the Lutterworth Allotments can the leader now pledge as his party has control of finances that they will NOT sell off these allotments now or in the future”

RESOLVED: that, as none of the members of the public who had submitted these questions were present at the meeting, the replies to the above questions be sent to them in writing and copied to all Members of Council.

114  -  REPORT OF THE LEADER OF THE EXECUTIVE

A report was submitted to the Council by the Leader of the Executive, drawing attention to various issues affecting the Council following the recent elections.  
During discussion on the report, Members were reminded that the current contracts for the various elements of the Refuse Collection Service expired at the end of March 2008.  Tender documents for the new contract would have to be sent out fairly soon, so there was little opportunity for a review of arrangements.  It was suggested that it could be possible to tailor arrangements to different needs of different areas in the District, but there was some concern that this could be confusing for residents and potentially divisive if it was felt that some communities were receiving preferential treatment. 
115  - THE EXECUTIVE RECOMMENDATIONS TO COUNCIL

From the Executive Meeting held on 30th May 2007

a)
Minute 34: Review of Boundaries of Conservation Areas
It was moved by Councillor Hart and seconded by Councillor Mrs Roeber that:-
i)
the officer responses to public consultation responses and recommendations in respect of boundaries be approved as set out in the report, subject to the following:-

a) the gatehouse to the cemetery in Kibworth Harcourt be included in a local list of non-statutorily-listed buildings of significance; and

b) Area 5b of the Kibworth Harcourt Conservation Area to exclude the three houses at the end of Merton Way, but to retain the land with trees;
ii)
the new boundaries of the 21 Conservation Areas be confirmed as shown on the maps contained in the report; 

iii) the name of the Thurnby Conservation Area be changed to Thurnby and Bushby Conservation Area and the name of the Rolleston Conservation Area be changed to Rolleston and New Inn Conservation Area; and

iv) Conservation Area Character Statements be revised accordingly over the period 2007 – 2009 and include Management Plans.

On being put to the vote the Motion was carried.

In accordance with Procedure Rule 17.6 of Part 4(1) of the Council’s Constitution, it was recorded that Councillor Galton did not vote on this Motion. 

From the Executive Meeting held on 25th June 2007

b)
Minute 72: Flexible Retirement Policy
It was moved by Councillor Hart and seconded by Councillor Rook that:-

i)
the flexible retirement policy set out in the report be approved; and

ii)
any cost to the employer be kept to a minimum by not waiving actuarial reductions, except where it is less costly than the cost of redundancy, should that otherwise arise.
On being put to the vote, the Motion was carried.

c)
Minute 74: Foxton Village Design Statement Supporting Statement 
It was moved by Councillor Hart and seconded by Councillor Pain that:-

i)
the consultation response to the draft document be noted; and

ii)
the Foxton Village Design Statement, as amended in light of the consultation, be approved for adoption as a Supporting Statement to the adopted Local Plan.

On being put to the vote the Motion was carried.

d)
Minute 76: Review of Community Forums 
Members welcomed the opportunity provided by the proposals to work more closely with other agencies to facilitate community engagement and the resolution of problems identified by members of the community.  However, some concern was expressed that the areas to be covered by each forum were too large and would not provide local interest for many people.
In addition, although the principle of holding a second meeting with parish councils each year was endorsed, it was felt that parish councils did not always represent community views.  It was suggested that a better way to engage the community could be to visit various groups in the community.

It was moved by Councillor Hart and seconded by Councillor Dann that:-

i)
the principle of working in partnership with the agencies represented at Leicestershire Together to organise, administer and host Have Your Say meetings in Harborough District be confirmed;

ii)
the number of Have Your Say (Community Fora) meetings be reduced from six to five on the basis shown on the map attached at Appendix A to these minutes; 
iii)
a second meeting be held with Parish Councils each year on the basis noted on the map attached at Appendix A to these minutes, as a more appropriate way to respond to rural issues; and

iv)
officers be requested to identify dates for Have Your Say meetings.

On being put to the vote the Motion was carried.
116  - THE EXECUTIVE – MINUTES OF MEETINGS
Some concern was expressed at the need to replace the surface of the car park at Lutterworth Sports Centre after only a few years of use, (Minute 83, “Lutterworth Sports Centre – Car Park Resurfacing” referred).  It was questioned whether the Council could get redress for this, but it was noted that maintenance of the surface was the Council’s responsibility.
It was moved by Councillor Hart, seconded by Councillor Everett and

RESOLVED: that the minutes of the meetings of the Executive held on 30th May 2007 and 25th June 2007 be received and adopted.

117 -  REPORT OF THE CHAIRMAN OF THE SCRUTINY COMMISSION
The Chairman of the Scrutiny Commission submitted a report appraising Members of the current position regarding the preparation of workplans for the scrutiny process.
118  -  SCRUTINY PANELS – MINUTES OF MEETINGS

a)
Scrutiny Panel – Service Development: 7th June 2007
In response to a question, Members were reminded that an Action Plan currently was being developed to deliver the “Customer First” approach being proposed under Minute Number 53, “Up Close and Personal”.

It was moved by Councillor Dewes, seconded by Councillor Dr Bremner and

RESOLVED: that the Minutes of the Meeting of the Scrutiny Panel – Service Development held on 7th June 2007 be received and adopted.

b)
Scrutiny Panel – Resource Development: 14th June 2007
Members were reminded that the Position Statements shown in Minute 61, “Position Statements – January – April 2007”, related to the situation before the change of administration following the recent elections, so it would be the autumn before the position for the current administration was reviewed.
It was moved by Councillor Holyoak, seconded by Councillor Charlish and

RESOLVED: that the Minutes of the Meeting of the Scrutiny Panel – Resource Development held on 14th June 2007 be received and adopted.
c)
Scrutiny Panel – Policy Development: 19th June 2007

It was stressed that the Council could not address climate change on its own, but it was able to take certain actions, such as reducing energy use and promoting the use of renewable energy, and could encourage residents and businesses to do the same, (Minute Number 68, “Update on Climate Change Strategy” referred).  
Members expressed the hope that the Climate Change Strategy would contain positive recommendations for action and recognised that there was still a lot of work to be done to convince people to take steps to alleviate climate change.  It was noted that it was anticipated that the Climate Change Strategy would operate in conjunction with the Council’s Local Development Framework, to facilitate its implementation.
It was moved by Councillor B Smith, seconded by Councillor Mrs Ackerley and

RESOLVED: that the Minutes of the Meeting of the Scrutiny Panel – Policy Development held on 19th June 2007 be received and adopted.

d)
Scrutiny Panel – Resource Development (Meeting as the Accounts Committee): 28th June 
2007

It was moved by Councillor Holyoak, seconded by Councillor Fuchs and

RESOLVED: that the Minutes of the Meeting of the Scrutiny Panel – Resource Development (meeting as the Accounts Committee) held on 28th June 2007 be received and adopted.

119  -  REPORT OF THE CO-CHAIRMEN OF THE STANDARDS COMMITTEE
Council received the report of the Co-Chairmen of the Standards Committee, which drew attention to the training being provided on the revised Code of Conduct and the drafting of the Committee’s work plan.
Members noted that further training sessions for parish clerks and parish councillors would be held in Lutterworth and Kibworth during the week beginning 23rd July 2007.  When the formal sessions were completed, representatives of parishes from which no-one had attended any of the training would be encouraged to participate in one-to-one training.
120  -  MINUTES OF THE PLANNING COMMITTEE

a)
22nd May 2007

It was moved by Councillor Swatridge, seconded by Councillor Mrs A Hill and

RESOLVED: that the Minutes of the Meeting of the Planning Committee held on 22nd May 2007 be received and adopted.

b)
5th June 2007 

It was moved by Councillor Liquorish, seconded by Councillor Rook and


RESOLVED: that the Minutes of the Meeting of the Planning Committee held on 5th June 2007 be received and adopted.

c)
26th June 2007

It was moved by Councillor Liquorish, seconded by Councillor Beaty and


RESOLVED: that the Minutes of the Meeting of the Planning Committee held on 26th June 2007 be received and adopted, subject to:-

a) Councillor Mrs Roeber being shown as attending the meeting and speaking in her capacity as a Ward Member in relation to application reference 07/00697/FUL, (Minute Number 95 refers); and
b) the schedule to the Minutes being amended to show all Ward Members for multi-Member wards.

121  -  NOTICE OF MOTION
The following Notice of Motion was submitted by Councillor Mrs Page in accordance with Council Procedure Rule 12 of Part 4(1) of the Council’s Constitution:-

“Fully appreciating that the Harborough District Council is not the decision making body regarding PCT issues we are nevertheless responsible for the wellbeing of the Community as a whole.


In the light of the proposed threat to close the Minor Injuries Unit in Market Harborough and Lutterworth – may I urge this Council to take the necessary steps to protect our vital services in line with our policies.


We need to take steps and support the community to retain these services.


We need to work in partnership with other bodies to effectively lobby the PCT’s.


We need to have a process in place to feed into all the consultations, take part in any deliberations and to scrutinise the process and the proposed actions”.
It was moved by Councillor Mrs Page and seconded by Councillor Mrs Roeber that, in accordance with Procedure Rule 12.5 of Part 4(1) of the Council’s Constitution, this Motion should be considered at this meeting.

On being put to the vote, the Motion to consider the matter was carried.

Members stressed the importance of retaining this essential local service and suggested that strong representations should be made to the Primary Care Trust (PCT) that the service should be kept.
It was noted that a local campaign had been mounted to keep the Unit.  A letter had been sent to the Prime Minister and a petition had been organised, which now had over 5,000 signatures.  
Members were reminded that Leicestershire County Council had responsibility for scrutinising health service provision, so this Council would need to work closely with the County Council to raise its objections to the proposed closure.
The need to ensure that people were aware of the service and the hours during which it operated was stressed, as this would help encourage people to use the facilities.
122  -  SEALING OF DOCUMENTS

It was moved by Councillor Dunton, seconded by Councillor Dewes and

RESOLVED: that the affixing of the Common Seal of the Council to the undermentioned documents be ratified:-

Conveyance of 41 Orchard Road  Lutterworth - the Council to Miss S J Wills


Contract to provide a District Parking Strategy - the Council and URS Corporation Ltd


Agreement under S106 Town and Country Planning Act 1990 relating to development off Clarkesdale  Great Easton Developments Ltd (1) National Westminster Bank PLC (2) E R Craven and F M Craven (3) the Council (4) Leicestershire County Council (5)


Contract for External Redecoration of Council dwellings - the Council and E A Agutter Ltd 


Licence to use Offices within the Settling Rooms  St Mary’s Place  Market Harborough - the Council and Voluntary Action South Leicestershire


Agreement under S106 Town and Country Planning Act 1990 relating to development at 52-54 St Mary’s Road  Market Harborough - the Council (1) Leicestershire County Council (2) Tykes Developments Limited (3) Melton Mowbray Building Society (4) Oakwood Homes (Midlands) Limited (5) and Pandanus Investments (UK) Limited


Licence to use access road to rear of 22 Ruperts Way  Great Glen - the Council and Mr N Farr


Agreement for use of software - the Council and CAPS Solutions Limited


The Harborough District Council (Honeybee Flats  Wells Close  Husbands Bosworth) Tree Preservation Order 2007 


Agreement under S106 Town and Country Planning Act 1990 relating to development at 58 Station Road  Broughton Astley - the Council (1) Leicestershire County Council (2) Mr and Mrs F W Bray (3) 


Car Loan Agreement - A Wilks


Car Loan Agreement - B Culpin


Agreement for use of garage site at Heygate Street  Market Harborough - the Council and Mr M Patel


Transfer of Open Space  Scraptoft Campus  Beeby Road  Scraptoft - David Wilson Homes Ltd to the Council


Service Level Agreement - the Council and Harborough Be Safe


Surrender of lease of land at The Commons Car Park  Market Harborough - the Market Harborough Building Society and the Council


Car Loan Agreement - S Smith


The Harborough District Council (Renaming of Old Station Yard  Kibworth Beauchamp) Order 2007



Conveyance of 9 Thornton Crescent  Church Langton - the Council to Mrs M Clarke


Agreement under S106 Town and Country Planning Act 1990 relating to development at Rugby Road  Swinford - Aspects Building Services Ltd (1) National Westminster Bank PLC (2) the Council (3) and Leicestershire County Council (4)


Licence to use land adjoining 10 Welton Close  Kibworth Beauchamp - the Council and Mr and Mrs B Wilson


The District of Harborough (off Street Parking Places) Replacement Order 2007 


Lease of Flat 21 Hallaton Road  Medbourne - the Council to Mr C H L Joule


Licence relating to permissive path, Lathkill Street, Market Harborough - the Council and Leicestershire County Council


Car Loan Agreement - M Bradford


Car Loan Agreement - R Bailey


The Harborough District Council (39 Smeeton Road, Kibworth Beauchamp) Tree Preservation Order 2007 


Lease of land at Farndon Road, Market Harborough - Leicestershire County Council to the Council
123  -  APPOINTMENT OF REPRESENTATIVES ON OUTSIDE BODIES
At the Annual Meeting of Council held on 16th May 2007, two appointments of representatives to outside bodies had been made which it now was proposed should be amended.  In addition, a further outside body had been identified as requiring a nomination from this Council.
It was proposed by Councillor Everett, seconded by Councillor Mrs Roeber and


RESOLVED: that:-

i) Councillor Dann replace Councillor Swatridge as this Council’s representative on the Community Safety Partnership;
ii) Councillor Dann replace Councillor Swatridge as this Council’s representative on the Leicestershire Partnership for Safer Communities, (now known as the Community Safety Project Board); and
iii) the Finance Portfolio holder be appointed as this Council’s representative to the Sparsity Partnership for Authorities Delivering Rural Services (SPARSE).
124 - ANNUAL TREASURY MANAGEMENT REPORT AND ACTUAL PRUDENTIAL INDICATORS 2006/07
Members were reminded that the annual treasury report was a requirement of the Council’s reporting procedures and covered the treasury activity for 2006/07.  The report also covered the actual Prudential Indicators for 2006/07 in accordance with the requirements of the Prudential Code.


RESOLVED: that:-

i) the actual Prudential Indicators for 2006/07 be approved; and
ii) the annual treasury management stewardship report for 2006/07 be noted.
125  -  ANNUAL REPORT 2006/07 
Council received the Annual Report 2006/07, noting that there had been various successes during that year.  For example, a positive vote had been achieved from tenants for the transfer of the housing stock to a social landlord; the 101 service was operating and had already received approximately 130 calls; a recycling rate of 51% had been achieved, which made this Council one of the top authorities in the country for recycling, and an in principle decision had been taken to participate in a trial kitchen waste collection scheme; free travel had been negotiated under the concessionary travel scheme; and the Council’s enforcement team was operational.  Officers were thanked for the way in which all services had been delivered.
It was moved by Councillor Galton, seconded by Councillor Dr S Hill and

RESOLVED: that the Annual Report for 2006/07 be noted.
126  -  URGENT QUESTION SUBMITTED UNDER COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULES 11.2 AND 11.4(B)

This item was added to the agenda, with the consent of the Chairman of the Council, in accordance with Procedure Rule 11.4(b) of the Council’s Constitution, as it related to the implications of a major incident in Market Harborough town.  For this reason, it was considered appropriate that this question be asked as a matter of urgency at this meeting.

The following urgent question was submitted by Councillor Swatridge, in accordance with Council Procedure Rules 11.2 and 11.4(b) of Part 4(4) of the Council’s Constitution:-


"Please could the Chief Executive please update the Council members on the effectiveness of the Councils Civil Emergency Contingency Plan which was activated on Saturday following the security precautions put in place at TESCO within Market Harborough.  Could she confirm that a process will be instigated to recognise and inform if there are any potential lessons that can be identified which could make these plans even more effective."
In reply, Sue Smith, the Chief Executive Officer, advised Members that the situation in Market Harborough on Saturday, 14th July had been one of a number of incidents across the country.
The police had advised the Council at lunch time that devices had been left in Tesco stores.  A silver command was set up at the police headquarters and the immediate area was cordoned off, although the cordoned off area later was extended.  This caused significant disruption for local businesses and residents, some residents having to be relocated to a hotel during the incident.

A formal debrief would be held, to which the Council would contribute, and the Council would review its own procedures, as well as joint procedures used under silver command.
It was noted that, as a Category 1 responder, the Council was obliged to respond to incidents and to provide any facilities and/or resources needed to deal with the situation.  The Council had to meet its own costs in doing this.
Members thanked the Chief Executive Officer, staff and police for their response to this incident.

The Meeting closed at 8.25 pm






















